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Upcoming Events, 
Classes, Shop 
Tours, and 
Symposiums 

Upcoming Events 
Monthly meeting times: Social Hour 
is 5:30-6:15, Club Business, Gallery, 
and Wood Raffle begins at 6:15 
Demonstration follows the break.  

Important Note: Even though a 
turning challenge is announced for a 
meeting, this does not mean that other 
items can’t be brought for the show & 
tell. Feel free to bring in what you’ve 
created and don’t feel you have to be a 
master turner to show off your work. 
Everyone has to start as a novice.  

The Turning Challenge for May’s 
meeting is – Lidded Boxes. 

Upcoming 
Demonstrations 
May 7 th FRWT at Rocklers – Dale 
Larson  will be doing a 2-fer from 1-
4pm and the evening demonstration  
on Bowls and blank preparation. 

May 9 th RMWT at Woodcraft of 
Loveland  will be doing the same 2-fer 
there. 

May 8 th Dale Larson  will conduct an 
Intimate discussion group. Location 
and time to be determined. This one 
will have a fee, also to be determined. 
Interested persons should contact 
David Nittmann. 

NOTE: Dale will be donating all of his 
fees to the AAW. 

HI All,   FYI newsletter and websites 
for FRWT & RMWT. 
 
August 6 th, 7th, 8th I have just 
contracted Sally Ault from San Diego 
CA to do the August meetings for both 
clubs. Sally will do 2-fer Tues & Thurs 
and we will have a special group 
meeting with a limited number of 
people on Weds. There will be a small 
charge for Wed's gathering.  
 
Sally will discuss and make wooden 
jewelry, box lid embellishment, and 
design concepts.  
 
David Nittmann – Vice President 

Mentoring Dates: 
Roper has scheduled the following 
dates thus far for mentoring: 

·  Saturday, May 25th 
·  Sunday, August 25th 
·  Saturday, November 16th 

All mentoring sessions will be from 
9am to 2pm in Rockler’s Basement. 
Roper says that he can stay later if 

people are there and need help. He’ll 
also try and add more days to this 
schedule. 

Ladies of the Lathe 
Saturday, May 18th in the basement of 
Rocklers from 9am to 3pm! 
Newcomers are welcome! 

Upcoming Shop Tour 
May  26th – Larry Cook will be 
hosting his shop tour beginning at 
2pm on Sunday, May 26th. His address 
is: 
10927 Alvin Dr 
Northglenn, CO  80233 
303-358-3108 
354larry@gmail.com 

June Shop Tour will be held at the 
manufacturing plant of Stuart Batty’s, 
SB Woodturning. 

July – Henry Williams 

August – Bear and Alisa Limvere – Pot 
Luck! 

September – Terence Rice 

 Upcoming Symposia 
May 16 th-18th – 34th Annual Utah 
Symposium, Provo, Utah. 

June 28 th – 30th  - 27th Annual AAW 
Symposium, Tampa, Florida 

August 23 rd-25th – 21st Annual SWAT 
Symposium (Southwest Association of 
Turners) Waco, Texas. SWAT is an 
organization of 23 AAW Chapters from 
Texas, Oklahoma, and Arkansas. They 
have the second largest woodturning 
symposium in the country with over 
800 people attending last year. 

September 13-15, 2013  – 15th Annual 
Rocky Mounting Woodturning 
Symposium 
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News 

May Clean Up Crew: 
The May meeting clean up volunteers 
are Scott Highland, Mario Monaco, 
and Tim Adair. Thanks to April’s 
clean up crew.  

Rick Orr – FRW President 

Trent Bosch Class 
Experience 
As I pulled on to Trent’s property the 
first day of class, I saw his Bearded 
Pigmy Goat. What? David Nittmann’s 
taking the class??!! (Sorry David… but 
have you seen Trent’s goat?!) 

 

 

 

With only four students, Trent’s 
classes are designed for a lot of 
individualized attention. With a 
Vicmarc and three Robust lathes 
students get a chance to work on 
some of the best machines out there. 
As one might expect Trent emphasizes 
safety from the get go, starting with 
taking the chainsaw out back for a 
lesson in how he safely cuts up logs 
into bowl blanks. A quick demo on 
proper tool techniques and forming a 
bowl followed then we were off and 
running with Trent providing some very 
helpful constructive criticism as we 
went about roughing out bowls and 
turning to a finished wet wood product.  

Trent favors the swept back grind for 
bowl gouges using the Ellsworth jig 
which gives you about a 60 degree 
bevel and a long wing. I immediately 
found this grind to be less aggressive 
and much easier to control than my 
own tools and gave me a more 
versatile tool that I could also use for 
shear scraping. I had been grinding my 
bowl gouges using the Wolverine Vari-
Grind jig, properly set up per 
instructions to obtain a 45-degree 
bevel angle, but never seemed to get 
the wings swept back as far as I would 
like. Following Trent’s suggestion to 
ignore the instructions that came with 
the jig, back in my shop, I re-set it per 
his directions; setting the Vari-Grind jig 
to a 45-degree angle, (I think the Vari-
Grind instructions are 23 degrees).  

Then starting with my bowl gouge I 
had brought to class, and that now had 
the Ellsworth grind (smart move!), I 
kept the protrusion from the tool holder 
and the support arm loose, got the 
nose of tool on the grinder, locked 
down the tool holder and moved the 
support arm back and forth to get the 
wings close to the right position as I 
swung the tool. Back to adjusting the 
nose bevel, then the wings again. A 
few more tweaks like that and I’m 
getting a decent Ellsworth swept back 
grind and, at least for me, a tool that I 
have much better control with.  

Having mastered the art of bowl 
turning on my first try in class (oh 
really!) I thought I’d get some 
instruction on turning a platter. 
Somehow platters always give me fits, 
especially trying to get a nice ogee 
curve and leave a nice wide rim. I may 
not be there yet but Trent did a great 
platter demo and explained how to 

make the cuts and plan out the design.  
He was able to help me “see” the 
design and avoid mistakes I had been 
making. I also found that using the 
swept back gouge as a shear scraper 
went a long way to helping me obtain a 
good looking ogee curve.   

The next day focused on hollow forms 
and after another great demo and 
thorough explanations of the process 
we spent the day creating a couple 
hollow forms, one shaped to practice 
carving a flower petal design at the 
opening. Trent had recently done a 
hollow form demo at a FRW club 
meeting using tools he designs and 
manufactures and I was eager to try 
out these tools. I wasn’t disappointed 
and found his hollowing tools to be 
easier to control that some of the ones 
I own (time to get out the check book!).   

The final day we spent discussing a 
number of topics such as turning and 
drying green wood, finishes, carving, 
texturing, burning, sandblasting and 
other surface treatments, with Trent 
showing us how he uses a variety of 
tools for these purposes. Then it was 
back to the lathe or carving stand to 
work on what ever we wanted to. Over 
all I thought this was an excellent class 
held in a beautiful relaxed rural setting. 
Trent is very laid back and able to 
share his knowledge and experience in 
ways that are easy to understand as 
well as observe where students are 
struggling and help them learn from 
mistakes and make corrections. At the 
end there were LOTS of shavings to 
clean up (no extra charge!) Thank you 
PHEOG committee for my opportunity 
to attend this class! 

Kim Komitor – PHEOG Recipient 

Librarian’s 
Corner 
At the last minute before April’s 
meeting, two resources became 
available  - (1) A DVD of the Lipton 
collection (Irving Lipton was perhaps 
the greatest collector of turning art in 
the United States) -  we had this 
resource in VHS form, and permission 
was gained to dub it to DVD, and (2) A 
large volume on Hawaiian Calabash 
bowls – a masterpiece, and historically 
important as well. Both are “must 
reads.” 
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New for this month - several books 
(one with an accompanying DVD) on 
steam bending wood, and one book on 
band saw use.  See the downloadable 
PDF file under the Library section of 
our website for details – simply 
download and word search 
appropriately or look for the “NEW” 
designation in the left column. We do 
not recommend printing this document 
– simply make it larger (125% for 
example), and scroll around. 

Please also feel free to download the 
FRW LIBRARY PICK LIST on-line and 
use it for reference. Your suggestions 
on improving this list will be 
appreciated. 

Your volunteering to help with the 
Library during meetings will also be 
appreciated. We have a core of 
experienced Librarians, but we should 
relieve them of working every meeting 
if we can – and it’s fun to see what 
others are signing out of the Library 
and learning more about the Library 
resources. 

Please keep looking for the missing 
resources – they will not be replaced 
(if such can be done) until they have 
been missing for several years, so it 
would be great to have them back in 
the Library.  

Regards, 

Dave Hawley – FRW Librarian 

Turners Without 
Borders – Tools 
Needed 
Dale Bonertz (RMWT and featured 
demonstrator at the March 2013 FRW 
meeting) is heading up an effort to 
collect woodturning tools for teaching 
members of third world countries 
woodturning. This information has 
been distributed earlier to FRW 
membership. I am again asking for 
assistance from all members of FRW 
for used (and new) woodturning tools 
to be donated to this cause. 

I am confident many unused tools are 
collecting dust in the confines of the 
various woodturning shops in the 
Denver area. Anything is welcome, but 
I would also suggest you look through 
you old tool stash to find those now 

short tools that you learned to sharpen 
your grinding skills on. Or how about a 
never used skew or other tool that 
came with a set of 5 that you never 
use. Is there a diamond parting tool 
that no longer sees the light of day that 
you can add to our contribution. Any 
and all of these can be donated to the 
effort. 

I will be collecting tools at both the 
May and June FRW regular meetings. 
I’ll have a 5 gallon bucket up front 
where the tools can be dropped off. 
After the June meeting, I’ll deliver all 
the tools to Dale. He’ll collect from all 
the local sources and pass them on to 
Frank and Elizabeth Amigo – who 
have volunteered to deliver them to 
Tampa, FL, to the AAW National 
Symposium for ultimate distribution 
around the world. 

Please help me in gathering up some 
old tools for this program. 

Many thanks, 

Rick Orr 

FRW President 

New Turning 
Wood Supply 
I’ve been encouraging CS Woods in 
Denver to stock more wood for 
woodturners and they are doing so. 
They have just brought in a large 
number of black walnut blocks, which 
have been cut into the right sizes for 
woodturners. We might wish to pass 
on this information to our members. If 
CS Woods begins to sell lots of wood 
for woodturners it will encourage them 
to stock even more varieties and sizes 
of wood for woodturners. All of us will 
benefit. 
Our members can click on 
 www.cswoods.com. At the top of the 
page, click on “Inventory Number” 
and enter number 0009093 to bring up 
a photo of some of the black walnut 
blocks. Numbers between 0009093 
and 0009141 will bring up more 
photos. 
CS Woods is located in Denver 
at 4355 Monaco Street. They 
are located ½ block south of I-70 on 
the west side of Monaco Street.  Their 
phone number is 720 278 7797.  They 
have an amazing selection of other 

woods, much of which is thick pieces 
well suited to woodturners. 
 
Regards, 
 
Tom Wirsing 

Events of April  

Perpetual Turning 

 
Bruce Perry won the small, long 
stemmed, natural edge goblet made 
by Larry Cook. 

April’s Demonstration 
Stu Batty gave us a great 
demonstration on cutting and 
sharpening techniques, discussed 
metallurgy as it pertains to our needs, 
as well as provided an informative and 
useful critique on three items chosen 
by others. 

 
 
Stu begins by giving a critique on a set 
of nested bowls, a segmented bowl, 
and an end grain bowl, all chosen by 
others. As it worked out, these 



FRONT RANGE WOODTURNERS 

Page 4

selections covered the gamut of bowls 
nicely for critiquing purposes. 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
Metallurgy involved in various tools 
produced today. 
 

 
 
His seven considerations for turning 
correctly. And, when one has these 
down pat, turning is much more fun! 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
Stu utilizes the push cut whenever 
possible. This cut will reduce the need 
for sandpaper considerably when done 
properly and with sharp tools. There 
are several things to note from this 
picture. Look at his stance. He is 
starting his cut and he has room to 
move the tool throughout his planned 
cut. His body won’t be in the way 
because he has planned what position 
to be in to begin the cut and equally 
important, where his body and tool will 
be at the finish of the cut. For this right 
hand cut, notice his left hand position, 
function, and relation to the tool rest. 
The left hand helps to start the initial 
cut. After that, its only function is to 
provide a minimal amount of 
downward force. If it does anything 
else in a push cut, it is screwing up the 
cut. His left hand is away from the tool 
rest, underneath the tool, providing 
perhaps 2 pounds of downward force. 
Nothing else. His right hand provides 
the guidance, depth of cut, rate of cut 
(throttle like on a motorcycle, opening 
and closing the gouge), essentially 
providing all the control.  

April’s Shop Tour 
April’s shop tour was at the studio of 
Ken Miller’s. There were over a couple 
of dozen that attended. All seemed to 
have a good time sharing tips and 
stories, shop talk. Shop tours are a 
great way to see how others ‘build a 
better mouse trap’ or how what they 
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did didn’t work out as well as they 
would have liked. And honestly, it’s 
motivation to get the shop cleaned up! 
I had all the wood on the side of the 
house on the floor in the shop and all 
the wood on the corner shelf also on 
the floor in the shop. I don’t think six 
visitors would have fit comfortably in 
the shop. Okay, that’s an 
exaggeration…perhaps seven or eight. 
LOL. Thanks guys for showing up. 
 
Ken Miller 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
Burls and Box Elder anyone? 
 
Well, actually, I had a lot of wood that I 
was giving away. Not many took 
advantage of it though. There were 
some curly silver maple, walnut, highly 
figured cottonwood, willow, and most 
valued… treewood. 
 

 
 

 
 
When you get a new, bigger lathe, ya 
gotta turn something that pushes the 
limits of that lathe. Well, at least just 
once! This vessel took about half the 
time of the Indian blanket vessel 
pictured above. I had all of the red oak 
portion of this vessel held onto an 
MDF stepped (two layer with the top 
layer fitting on the inside) with a bead 
of hot melt glue around the outside 
and one around the inside, 
unsupported at the other end. I had to 
clean up the inside glue residue using 
a scraper freehand. 
 

 
 
Discussing why the small vessel took 
much more time… it’s all in the feature 
ring as I’m pointing to. 
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Instant Gallery 

Turning Challenge 
Winners 
 

 

 

Steve Brown – Beginner Challenge 
Winner 

 

 

 

Scott Thomsen – Intermediate 
Challenge Winner 

 

 

 

Phil Houck – Advanced Challenge 
Winner 

 

 
 
 

 
 
Alisa Limvere- Umm, Small but well 
proportioned vase. Try a miniature 
vessel. It’s far more difficult to get the 
proportions looking right than it is on a 
regular scale. Great job as always! 
 

 
 
Curt Vogt – Christmas Ornaments out 
of Maple, Walnut, Treewood, Holly, 
Red Heart, Ebony w/Wipe on Poly and 
Shellac finish. 
 
 

 
 
Doug Pinney – Segmented Miniature 
Turning with finial out of Mahogany, 
Holly and Black Walnut Burl w/ Crystal 
Coat finish. 
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Grove Brown – Nested Bowls out of 
Cherry w/General Finishes Salad Bowl 
Finish. 
 
 

 
 
Ken Weinert – Catalpa w/Walnut Oil 
finish. 
Ken Weinert – Unfinished Bowl out of 
Juniper w/Walnut Oil and wax finish. 
 
 

 
 
Larry Cook – “Littlefoot” out of Box 
Elder Burl cup and Ebony stem. 
 

 
 
Larry Cook – Bowl out of Honey 
Locust. 
 

 
 
 

 
 
Pat Hannon – Lidded Box with 
Birdseye Maple, Ebony, Holly w/Tru 
Oil finish. 
 

 
 
 

 
 
Pat Hannon – Lidded Hollow Form 
Vessel out of Cherry, Masir Birch and 
Walnut w/Tru Oil finish. 
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Pat Hannon – Screwdriver out of 
Osage Orange, Ebony, Yellow Box 
Burl w/Tru Oil finish. 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
Pat Hannon – ‘Droopy Dog and Son” 
Lidded Box out of Madrone Burl, Holly, 
and African Blackwood w/Tru Oil and 
Buff finish. 
 

 
 
Phil Houck – Natural Edge Box Elder 
Burl Bowl w/General Finishes Armor 
Seal and Minwax finish. 
 

 
 
Phil Houck – Two Bowles out of 
Spalted Pecan w/General Finish Armor 
Seal and Minwax paste wax finish. 
 

 
 
Roper – Box Elder Burl Goblet with 
Cocobolo Stem w/Wipe On Poly. 
18”Hx6”D. 

 
 
Roper – Natural Edge Bowl out of 
Russian Olive w/Wipe On Poly finish. 
10”Dx2”H. 
 

 
 

 
 
Roper – Box Elder Burl Bowl w/Wipe 
On Poly finish. 9”Dx2”H. 
 

 
 

 
 
Scott Thomsen – Segmented Bowl. 
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Steve Brown – Second Bowl out of 
Maple (are you sure this isn’t 
Cottonwood?) w/Sanding Sealer, 
Semigloss Lacquer and wax finish. 
 
 

 
 
Steve Brown – First Bowl, out of Maple 
w/Sanding Sealer and Lacquer finish. 
 
 

 
 
Steve Claycomb – Hollow Forms, one 
out of Elm and the other out of Aspen 
both w/Acrylic finish. 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
Vinny Luciani – Maple Sculpture 
w/Lacquer finish. 
 
 

 
 

 
 
Vinny Luciani – Box Elder and Black 
Cherry Hollow Form w/Finial. 
 

 
 

 
 
Vinny Luciani – Box Elder Sculpture. 
 

 
 
Vinny Luciani – Silver Maple Sculpture 
w/Tung Oil and Wax finish. 
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Classifieds 
Services/Supplies: 

"Airbrush-On-Wood",,,,,, "for all 
your airbrush needs, on-line 
ordering...expert information for 
problem solving situations" 

http://www.davidnittmann.com/airb
rush.php    303 579 6744 

For Sale: 

 

Delta 1 ½ HP Single Stage Dust 
Collector – Model 50-850  

Original owner. $70 remote control 
included.  120 volt (may be converted 
to 240v) – needs 20A circuit. Rated at 
850 cfm – more than enough for the 
toughest shop machine. 2-micron 
canister (99.5% effective per Delta 
tech rep). $350. Dave Hawley (FRW 
Librarian). 303-443-2332. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

For Sale: 

 

14” TV & DVD Player – Toshiba – Flat 
Screen CRT – works great, and has 
been minimally used (and never in the 
shop), with DVD used only 3 or 4 
times.  Perfect Condition, and useful 
for learning the turning process.  $35.  
Dave Hawley 303-443-
2332 or dbh001@gmail.com . 

 

For Sale: 

 

I am offering my Router for sale. It is a 
2HP Sears model 9-17473 with a 
Table and collection of 14 bits. $100. 
Contact Paul Stafford at 303-972-2335 
lathetime@aol.com 
 

 

For Sale: 

Vega 1596 CL replicator lathe for sale. 
The replicator has never been used it's 
the 8'  bed with all the original factory 
parts and 3 phase, you can rewire to 
single phase. It has less than 25 hrs of 
use, I bought it from someone that 
literally never used it, and I can count 
the number of times on one hand. The 
new ones go for about $5700. It's too 
big for my shop and it really needs a 
home. I'm asking $3500 firm.  

 

 

 

Contact Ethan Hutchinson at 
 ehwoodworker@gmail.com  

Please note: All advertising in the 
Classifieds is free, but please be sure 
to notify the newsletter editor if an item 
is no longer for sale. 

Ad Policy – All ads that are older than 
3 months will be deleted, unless you 
contact the newsletter editor. 
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